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DATES TO REMEMBER   
  

— 2020— 
 November 1 

- Fair Person of the Year apps. Due 

- Queen Competition Applications due 

November 15 

- Reimbursement apps.—Fair Fund due 

November 30 

FAIRTALK material for December issue due 

 

— 2021— 
March 25 (week of) 

- 1st Quarter FAIRTALK emailed 

April 15 

- PSACF Board Meeting 

April 21 

- PSACF Zone 4 Mtg. - TBA 

April 22 

- PSACF Zone 3 Mtg. -  Westmoreland Fair 
April 23 

- PSACF Zone 1 Mtg. – TBA 

 April 24 
-  PSACF Zone 2 Mtg. – TBA 

May 31 

- FAIRTALK material for June due 

June 24 (week of) 

- 2nd Quarter FAIRTALK emailed 

August 31  

- FAIRTALK material for September due 

September 1 

- Showcase apps. For 2022 Convention mailed 

September 24 (week of) 

- 3rd Quarter FAIRTALK emailed 

September 30 

- Zone Junior Fair Person nominations due to 

Zone 

October 15 

- Showcase apps. Due 

- 2022 Request for Fair info material, PSACF 

Associate Dues Invoices, PSACF/PSSA Conven-

tion material, Trade Show apps. mailed. 

October 14 

- PSACF Board Meeting 

October 20 

 - PSACF Zone 4 Mtg. – TBA 

October 21 

- PSACF Zone 3 Mtg. - TBA 

 October 22                                                                       

- PSACF Zone 1 Mtg. - TBA 
October 23  
- PSACF Zone 2 Mtg. – Bloomsburg Fair 

November 1 

- Fair Person of the Year apps. Due 

- Communications Competition apps due 

- Queen Competition Applications due 

November 15 

- Reimbursement apps.—Fair Fund due 

- Baking Contests Summaries due 

November 30 

FAIRTALK material for December issue due 

FAIRTALK 

 
 
 

     Sadly, the 2020 Fair Season has 
come to an end with 103 cancelled or 
modified fairs and only 5 fairs operat-
ing. I had looked forward to visiting 
fairs that I didn’t get to in 2019. I am 
hopeful that all fairs will be able to re-
turn in 2021. 
     I would like to take this opportunity 

to express my regrets to the Ox Hill Fair. They would have 
celebrated their 50th fair in 2020. Sadly, they lost their lease 
and will be unable to continue. 
     I would like to thank Harry and the other members of the 
PSACF Board for their unending dedication and patience as 
we have dealt with issues placed upon us by the Covid-19 
Pandemic. Also, a big thank you to Karen Dobson for making 
Board Meetings, Zone Meetings (including voting), and 
Queen Meetings possible on Zoom. 
     Thank you for your support of our efforts with the state 
legislature.  Your officers were in almost daily contact with 
the Department of Ag and our lobbyists. It has been a trying 
time for all, but we are hopeful that these efforts will pay off 
as we continue to await the passing of SB1182. Not only will 
this pay fairs at their 2019 funding rate, but also it will al-
low fairs to proceed with the Priority 1 Capital Improve-
ments that were submitted. Please continue to keep in con-
tact with your legislators. Remember to thank them for 
their support! 
 

See “From Our” next page…….. 

From our President   
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Sally 

Message from IAFE  
President & CEO, Marla Calico 

Due to the continuing impacts of the COVID-19 pan-
demic upon the fair industry, the annual Convention 
& Trade Show of the International Association of 
Fairs & Expositions (IAFE) scheduled for Nov. 29-
Dec. 2 in San Antonio, Texas has been cancelled. 

With regulatory restrictions making it impossible 
for over 90% of the IAFE members' fairs to go for-
ward in normal fashion, the economic losses to fairs 

and the hundreds of businesses involved have been 
devastating. Additionally, nearly 60% of projected 
participants are currently unable to travel either 
due to the quarantine restrictions upon return to 
their state or country, or employer travel re-
strictions. 

“With the added uncertainty regarding the potential 
arc of the disease not only in Texas but across the 
United States over the next two months, it is the 
prudent thing to do,” stated IAFE President and CEO 
Marla Calico.  

  See “From Our” previous page…….. 

   Today’s youth are the future of our fairs! I 
would like to congratulate the six recipients 
of the Msgr. Mignot Scholarship and the four 
Jr. Fair Persons. I would also like to thank 
Grace for serving as our 2020 State Queen. 
She has gone above and beyond to be inno-
vative with limited live activities. Karen has 
worked hard to plan for a State Queen Com-
petition for 2021. If restrictions do not force 
further changes, this will happen live in Her-
shey in January! 
     Although we are not able to hold the 2021 
Fair Convention, the Board will still meet to 
re-organize and the Annual Meeting will be 

held Saturday morning, prior to the Queen 
Coronation Luncheon. I am hopeful that 
many fairs will be able to have someone at-
tend this meeting. 
     Because most fairs did not operate in 
2020 and the Communications Competition 
will not be held, the PSACF 2021 theme will 
again be “Making Memories – One Fair at a 
Time”.  Making memories is an important 
part of attracting youth as they attend their 
“home” fair year after year and also as they 
visit other fairs. Let’s hope we can all make 
some great fair memories together in 2021! 
 
Please stay safe! 

PSSA 
Bev Gruber has retired as Executive Secretary 
of the PSSA, Mary Ott has replaced Bev.  Her 
Contact info: 
 PSSA 
             Mary Ott 
 75 Maple Dr 
 Lehighton, PA  18235 
 610-377-5937 
 pashowmen2020@gmail.com 

mailto:pashowmen2020@gmail.com
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From the PA State Fair Queen 
  
Greetings, Everyone! 
 
In spite of these uncertain 
days of Covid where most of 
Pennsylvania's fairs have 
been canceled, I've been 
privileged to attend several 
Fair Queen contests this 
summer and visit communi-
ties where sustainable agri-
culture continues to 
thrive.  I've been so im-
pressed with fair communi-

ties who have joined together in finding alternative 
ways to promote their fair activities.  While fair 
rides and food vendors might be missing from 
many of the fairgrounds I've visited, community 
spirit and love for agriculture abound. Enthusiasm 
lights up faces of Fair Queens and Fair Board mem-
bers as they reminisce about their fairs, and as they 
share the new ways they've found to be involved in 
their communities. I have enjoyed attending Fair 
Queen contests that have still been held and am im-
pressed with the strength and creativity of the in-
coming county fair queens in the midst of uncertain 
times ahead.  
 
My 2020 Fair visits started with a Western PA Ag 
and Fair Tour hosted by Denise Leigh, a previous 
PA Fair Queen.  Although the Washington County 
Agricultural fairgrounds were empty, I was treated 
to a trolley ride into the fairgrounds where I met 
the fair board members and county commissioners. 
The many fair cancellations actually opened up 
great opportunities to visit community members 
and businesses that are vital to community agricul-

ture and infrastructure across Allegheny, Fayette, 
Greene, and Washington Counties.  It was a great 
experience to visit Grow Pittsburgh (Braddock 
Farms) and learn about how their urban garden 
provides fresh produce for the local community.  A 
tour of Jackson Farms by Bill Jackson himself was 
followed up with lunch and Jackson Farms ice 
cream with some local Fair Queens and Senator 
Stefano. Other great experiences include Kiln to Ta-
ble Pottery and Eatery (a farm to fork restaurant), 
Simmons Farm (fresh flower delight!),                 
Thistlethwaites Winery (for the agricultural as-
pect) :), Lippencott Alpacas, and Spring House 
Farm. Thanks to everyone who has worked this 
year to find creative ways for me to engage with 
your fair queens and communities to be an advo-
cate for fairs and agriculture! 
 
As I've shared with many of the incoming Fair 
Queens, this is a year that requires flexibility and 
creativity, along with a spirit of hope and determi-
nation.  It is a time to come together and learn from 
one another as we advocate for Pennsylvania fairs 
and agriculture. 
 
While the details about the 2021 Fair Queen Con-
test in Hershey are still unknown, I'd like to encour-
age all of the Fair Queens to continue to represent 
your counties well. It has been an honor to visit so 
many events and meet incredible people along the 
way.  I look forward to what the last Quarter of 
2020 brings, and wish you all good health as we 
look forward to 2021! 
 
  
For Pennsylvania Fairs and Agriculture, 
Grace VanSciver 
2020 Pennsylvania State Fair Queen 

Welcome New State Directors 
 
These new Directors will take office at the January 23 Board meeting: 
 
Zone 1 Jody Lambert, Sullivan County Fair 
Zone 2 Shirley McIntire, The Great Stoneboro Fair 
Zone 3 David Cowden, Washington County Ag Fair 
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PSACF By-laws 
By Sam Zaffuto 

As everyone knows, this pandemic has caused all of us to do things differently.  We have 
had two Zoom Zone meeting and many fairs have had virtual board meetings this year.  To 
prepare our Association for the possibility of future adjustments to the way we do busi-
ness, the bylaws committee of our board has been working on amendments to the bylaws 
that will allow us to operate under new regulations in the future if necessary.  There are 
no major changes to the bylaws being considered just changes that will allow us to meet 
virtually if necessary in the future. 
 

The committee has not completed their recommendations yet.  When they are completed, 
they will be shared with the Executive Committee members.  Then each fair will receive a 
copy of the proposed changes 30 days prior to our annual meeting which will be held in 
Hershey on January 23.  Bylaws can only be changed during an annual meeting with a two-
thirds majority vote of the members present. 
 

IAFE is also going through the process of amending their bylaws for the same reasons. 
 

So, please watch for the proposed changes so you can be prepared to act on them. 

TENTATIVE PSACF HERSHEY JANURARY 23, 2021 
 
9:00 AM Chocolate Ballroom—State Directors Meeting 
 Including Reorganization of the Board. 
 
10:30 AM Chocolate Ballroom – Annual Meeting 
 Including Installation of New President 
 Awards and Recognitions  
 
Check the December issue of FAIRTALK for updates. 

PSSA HERSHEY JANURARY 23, 2021 
The  PSSA Directors will be holding their meeting and a luncheon.   
 
Check the December issue of FAIRTALK for updates. 
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HARRISBURG OVERVIEW:  
     The PA General Assembly only has three scheduled session days left until the election. However, we’re an-
ticipating that they add session days after the election to finish out the remaining 7 months of the budget. So 
far, only 5 months of the 2020-2021 budget have been completed. It was a $25.8 billion interim budget. So 
they will have to return and finish the remaining portion by November 30th.   
    We’re hearing mixed rumblings about the specifics of the budget. Initially, there were discussions about po-
tentially increasing the PIT (personal income tax) to fill the nearly $4 billion budget deficit. PIT has been at 
3.07% since 2004. Now it sounds like Republicans are trying to steer away from that idea and utilize the same 
budget from 2019-2020, similar to what they did for the first 5 months of the fiscal year, and then address the 
deficit at another time. As always, we’ll be in the Capitol and our Harrisburg office throughout the entire budg-
et and will keep you apprised on the latest developments.     
 
BUDGET:  
     The Governor’s 2020-2021 budget proposal fully-funded Pennsylvania’s fairs at $4million. Throughout the 
first half of the budget negotiation process, Milliron Goodman advocated to maintain this funding and suc-
ceeded. The Pennsylvania Fairs’ line item was fully funded in HB 2387 at $4 million. Unfortunately, most had 
to cancel/modify their events as a result of the Governor’s COVID-19 crowd restrictions, which brings us to SB 
1182 (see below).  
 
LEGISLATION:  
 
SB 1182  
 
Senator Michelle Brooks’ SB 1182 amends the Pennsylvania Agricultural Fair Act of 1986 by creating the COVID
-19 Emergency Agricultural Fair Grant Program. The program will essentially provide for continued state fund-
ing for fairs who were forced to cancel their annual events as a direct result of the COVID-19 emergency. The 
total grant dollars for eligible fairs will be equal to the amount received last year. And the authority of the De-
partment of Agriculture to distribute funds will terminate when there are no remaining dollars left under the 
program. We note that any fair that continues as scheduled and is not forced to cancel will not be eligible for 
funding under this new program. But they can apply for all other grants available under the Fair Act. 
 
We were able to get the bill out of the Senate with a unanimous vote and are actively working to get a vote in 
the House Agriculture Committee. There are some outstanding concerns regarding the legality of receiving 
these state dollars without having to prove expenses. So we are trying to get this resolved as soon as possible. 
Again, we have until November 30th to get this across the finish line. Continued grassroots efforts from both 
the Showmen and County Fairs Association will help tremendously. 
 
On 10/20/20 Kerry emailed: 
 
SB 1182 was amended (A00749/A7603) and passed the House Ag Committee with a unanimous vote. It 
will now go to the full House for its consideration.   
 
I’m reaching out to the House leadership now to keep this moving along. Once it’s out of the House, it has 
to go back to the Senate for a concurrence vote. Then onto the Governors desk.  

 By Kerry Lange 

https://www.legis.state.pa.us/cfdocs/billInfo/billInfo.cfm?sYear=2019&sInd=0&body=h&type=b&bn=2387
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Zone 2 Cameron Koppenhaver 
from the Gratz Fair 

Congratulations 2020 Junior Fair Persons 
Due to COVID recipients received their awards by mail. 

Zone 1 Landis Crawford from the 
Crawford County Fair 

Zone 3 Colt McDonald 
from the Bedford  
County Fair 

Zone 4 Brandon Sauder from  the 

Ephrata Farmers Day Fair 

The PSACF Junior Fair Person Committee will select the State Junior Fair Person recipient. 
The PSACF Junior Fair Person will receive an invitation to attend the PSACF Convention award 

presentation (pending COVID mandates). PSACF will pay for (2) banquet tickets and one (1) paid ho-

tel room (room/tax only). The three runner-ups will receive an invitation to attend the award cere-

mony at their own expense. 
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It is with heavy hearts that the family of Lee A. Robinson, shares his passing on 
September 6, 2020.  
 
He served on the Washington County Fair Board and the Pennsylvania State 
Association of Fairs, leading them as President for many years. He received the 
PA State Fair Person of the Year Award in 2003.   
 

 
 
Richard A. Blood, 77, passed away on October 7th, 2020. 
Richard spent his days outside of work helping others as a member of the Albi-
on Masonic Lodge and an active member of the Albion Fair Board. He had a spe-
cial place in his heart for the 'Biggest Little Fair Around,' where he served as 
Second President, Draft Horse barn chairman, and judge.  

Hannah Jo Nickerson, 14, of Scotts Crossing Rd., Corry, Pa., passed away Friday, 
October 16. 
Hannah lived everyday as a sassy, smart, beautiful, farm tough girl. Her biggest 
highlight was being crowned the 2019-2020 Warren County Jr. Miss Fair Queen 
with her sister Queens, Chelsey and Anna. Hannah lived for fair week every 
summer, and was an active Warren County 4-H member. 
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 SB1182 
See the report from Milliron & Goodman for 
an update. 
 
2021 Fair Information Request 
Request for changes to be placed in the 2021 
Directory were sent out, with a requested 
return date by December 1st. 
 
Associates Invoices  
Invoices for the 2021 dues were mailed.  To 

be listed in the 2021 directory, dues are to 

be received by December 1st. 

 

 

Mailing 

A Convention schedule, Credentials, reg-

istration for a Queen dinner Friday 

night, the Queen luncheon Saturday will 

be sent to the Fairs later.  There will be 

no registration fee. 

Hershey Room Reservations 

Hershey’s  web-based group reservation sys-
tem is under construction for required up-
dates. New reservations and changes to ex-
isting reservations are not currently availa-
ble through the link. At this time, we do not 
have an anticipated completion date. 
Please direct your guests to call our group 
reservations team at 855-923-8089 to make 
reservations or make changes to their exist-
ing reservations by phone. 
Memorial Service 

The 2020 service will be combined with the 
2021 service. 

Harry 

PSACF  
Association  

Update 

Msgr. John W. Mignot Scholarship  
-- Sally Nolt  

We had 18 applicants, they were outstanding.  
Zone 2  

Cheyenne Bastian-Brown   Troy Fair  
Zone 3  

Holly Long   Derry Twp. Agricultural Fair  
Macy Walason   Bedford County Fair  

Zone 4  
Trenton Balmer   Manheim Community Farm Show  

Thomas Gabel   Perry County Community Fair  
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Zone One –Sam Zaffuto 

 

    What a year this has been!  At 
this time last year, we were finalizing our fair 
seasons and looking forward to the convention 
in January.  No one could have predicted what 
was in store for us this year.   
     We recently completed our combined Zoom 
zone meeting for zones one, two, and four. Much 
good information was presented about a modi-
fied Queen Coronation program being planned 
for Hershey, as well as legislative reports, Asso-
ciation updates by our Secretary Harry Reffner 
and our President, Sally Nolt, and a report from 
Tracy Barone, our Fair Fund Administrator. If 
you were not able to join us for the meeting, a 
recording is available to view at your conven-
ience. 
      I’d like to congratulate the six representa-
tives to the Executive committee from zone one: 
Jeanne Miller from Albion Area Fair, John Berne 
from McKean County Fair, Sherman Allen from 
Jamestown Community Fair, Shirley McIntire 
from Mercer County Grange Fair, Jim Reed from 
Jefferson Township Fair, and Sam Zaffuto  from 
Sykesville Ag & Youth Fair.  Sam will once gain 
serve as Zone Chairman and Jeanne will be our 
Zone Secretary.  I’d like to thank Dave Hallstrom 
from Clearfield County Fair and John McMullen 
from Indiana County Fair for their many years 
of service to PSACF. 
     Congratulations also go out to Landis Craw-
ford from Crawford County Fair for being 
named the Jr Fairperson of the year from our 
zone.  She will now compete with the winners 
from the other zones for the state Jr Fairperson 
title.   
     It looks like SB 1182 is getting closer to the 
finish line.  This bill will provide much needed 
assistance for those fairs that had to cancel their 
events this year due to COVID-19.  Please stay 
tuned and we will keep you informed of the pro-
gress of this bill. 
     Hoping that you and your families stay 
healthy and hope that next year’s fair season 
returns with some semblance of normalcy!   

  

Update from The Zones 

1 
       
Zone Two— Roger Dirlam  

 The summer is over and only 5 
fairs were held in the State of Pennsyl-
vania, due to COVID 19 Restrictions. 

The following were held in Zone 2:  McClure Bean 
Soup Festival & Fair and Beaver Community Fair con-
ducted their fairs in full and Juniata County Fair con-
ducted a modified Fair. 
     Congratulations to Cameron C. Koppenhaver for re-
ceiving the 2020 Zone 2 Junior Fair Person of the year. 
     Since only a few Fairs were held, Zone 2 Fair of the 
Year was not awarded. 
     Senate Bill 1182, which has been introduced to the 
Legislature, will pay Fairs the same amount of funding 
that they received in 2019.  Reach out to your Legisla-
tors and ask that they work to get it passed. 
     We had our Zone 1, 2, and 4 Zone meetings on Octo-
ber 21, 2020, via Zoom.  Some of the speakers were 
President Dr. Sally Nolt, Vice-President Sam Zafuto, 
Secretary/Treasurer Harry Reffner and Tracy Barone 
of the Department of Agriculture. 
     Elections were held for Directors for Zone 2 – Your 
Directors are as follows: 
Roger Dirlam, Tony Frazier, Ben Haagen, Judy Kmetz, 
Jody Lambert, Dr. David Reese 
     As we approach Convention, things are changing 
daily.  Tentatively, the following schedule is in place: 
  

Friday    Queen Banquet 
 Saturday morning  Annual meeting 
 Saturday at Noon  Queen Coronation 
 
There will be more to follow. 
     If you have made reservations for the Convention 
and they need to be cancelled or adjusted, please do so 
now. 
     I would like to take this time to wish everyone a 
safe and healthy holiday season – Hope to see you 
soon. 
 
   

           

 

See Zones nest page ………... 
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  Zone Four - Kevin Bieber          

From Zones previous page ………………… 

Zone Three — Debbie Stephenson 

 
Our zone meeting was hosted by the 

Berlin Brothersvalley Community Fair, 

whom we wish to thank for the social distancing 

and the good dinner.  44 were in attendance.  Direc-

tors elected were John Blaney, David Cowden, Craig 

Lash, Jana Malot, Harry Reffner and Debbie Ste-

phenson.  Updates were given by Sally, Harry and 

Ruth.  Because of the travel ban with the Depart-

ment of Agriculture Tracy could not attend but her 

updates were given by Sally. A discussion regarding 

a modified program in Hershey was discussed.  By-

laws are being reviewed due to the Pandemic and 

will be mailed out 30 days before the annual meet-

ing. Congratulations to Macy Walason from Bed-

ford County Fair and Holly Long from Derry Twp 

Agriculture Fair for being awarded the Msgr 

Mignot Scholarship. Also congratulations to Colt 

McDonald from the Bedford County Fair for his 

award as Junior Fair Person from our zone.  Our 

Spring meeting will be hosted by the West-

moreland Fair. 

 

 
Let’s just say that 2020 was one for 
the record books.  Not a record we 
ever want to think about break-

ing !!  Although it has been a challenging year for 
everyone, we need to be thankful that we all have 
our Fair families to lean on and help us through 

these difficult times.   
As I look back on this past year, I cannot help but to 
remember all the phone calls and e-mails asking for 
advice, guidance and thoughts on cancelling or not 
cancelling a Fair.   Unfortunately, for most of our 
Fairs across Pennsylvania, that very difficult deci-
sion was made to cancel the Fair.   That decision 
came with lots of sadness and dejection as we were 
now faced with cancelling something we all love 
doing, that one event throughout the year that 
brightens our days and of course the communities 
that so look forward to attending your Fair.   Alt-
hough this was certainly a tough decision for all of 
us, I have no doubt in my mind that we will all 
come back stronger and better in 2021.    
With all this said, 2020 did have some bright mo-
ments for some very well deserving Zone 4 individ-
uals.   Please help me congratulate Brandon Sauder 
from the Ephrata Fair.  Brandon was selected as the 
Zone 4 Junior Fair Person of the Year.   Congratula-
tions Brandon, all your hard work paid off.   Zone 4 
also had three very well deserving individuals who 
won the coveted Msgr. Mignot PSACF Scholar-
ship.   Please also help me congratulate Thomas 
Gabel from the Perry County Community Fair, Abi-
gail Wurzbach from the York State Fair and Tren-
ton Balmer from the Manheim Community Farm 
Show.    
It is my hope and wishes that all of you continue to 
stay safe and healthy and before long, I am certain 
that we will all be back doing what we love to do, 
planning a 2021 Fair !!!! 

4 

3 

Pennsylvania State Fair Queen Program 
 
2020 BOARD OF DIRECTORS:   2020 PROGRAM COORDINATORS: 
John Berne, Chairman          Amy Utegg, Correspondence 
Judy Kmetz, Vice Chairman         Karen Dobson & Shelly Shaffer, State Contest 
Karen Dobson, Secretary        Martha Ebersole, Events/Publicity 
Gary Moore, Treasurer,    John Berne/Judy Kmetz, Ruth Trumbetta & 
Ruth Trumbetta, Director  Linda Grove, Amy Hawn, Charlotte Williams, Fundrais-
ing 
Dr, Sally K. Nolt, PSACF President 2019-2020 
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Message 
from Our  

Associates 
 — Galla Higinbotham  

     
With COVID 19 spiking 
again throughout Eu-
rope, the UK and here 
in America, much as 
we had hoped it would 

be otherwise, this virus isn’t going away anytime 
soon.  
 
Associates continue to cope as best they can in a 
changed world. Though it seemed like practically 
everything was cancelled this summer, the success-
ful events that did take place came up with innova-
tive ways to spread out, to be able to socially dis-
tance, be safe and still provide a family-friendly 
outing. I like what someone said to me recently: 
“Let’s call it physically distance, but still be social.”  

Going the virtual route has kept us closer and more 
connected than we would have been otherwise, alt-
hough nothing replaces seeing everyone face to 
face, in person. But thankfully, the technology is 
here. Some associates are offering virtual concerts, 
others find themselves going in different directions, 
to keep their businesses alive. There are those who 
have been discovering other passions and occupa-
tions or are retiring and finding new interests. 
 
For those associates who have been doing business 
with fairs for years and years, it just didn’t feel right 
to not have been a part of the fairs this summer.  
 
It’s been a long few months and heading into win-
ter, I hope everyone stays safe and well. Looking 
forward to seeing you all when the “coast is clear”, 
as they say in the movies. 
 
Galla 

The Bloomsburg Fair is selling our large stage. We would love for a fair to be able to 
use this.  We are selling very cheap, $50k.   
 

Contact:  
Jeff Giger 

Supt. Livestock Bloomsburg Fair 
570 764 1775. Cell 
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